
Beth Soloway’s Review of “Song of the Nightingale.” 

Full Speed Ahead!  This catchy tune from “Song of the 
Nightingale,” a musical written and composed by Bay Area 
resident Min Kahng, is a spot-on description of the tour de 
force currently playing at Town Hall Theatre in Lafayette, 
CA.  

Masterfully directed by Michael Mohammed, this play’s mix 
of Ancient Chinese culture with modern music and feminism 
grabs the audience’s attention from the first breath in Act 
One until the last word in Act Two. Kahng’s “Song of the 
Nightingale,” based on Hans Christian Andersen’s fairy 
tale, “The Nightingale,” premiered at Altarena Playhouse in 
Alameda, CA in 2013, fulfilling the playwright/composer’s 
desire to create a musical with strong roles for Asian-
American actors. 

Twenty-one memorable songs under the direction of Margaret 
Halbig with choreography by Director Mohammed, carry the 
play’s theme, “True worth lies below the surface.”  The 
catchy music and lyrics bring to mind the 1950s works of 
Rodgers and Hammerstein, known for leaving audiences 
humming long after the last scene. Kudos to the three-piece 
band who perform Kahng’s music: Margaret Halbig, piano, 
Daniel Warner, Flute and Clarinet, and Daniel Wellerstein, 
percussion. 

A talented cast takes on this energetic and challenging 
musical. Pauli Amornkul deftly plays the Nightingale, the 
spirit at the center of the play’s intention, a magical 
creature who brings hope and happiness to those near her as 
she moves to sounds of flute and clarinet. Upon hearing of 
this mystical creature, the Emperor (DC Scarpelli), 
skillfully depicted as a self-indulgent buffoon, demands 
the Nightingale’s presence.  

Isabel To fits the role of Mei Lin to perfection, as a 
feisty, take-charge fisherwoman whose knowledge of the 
Nightingale’s whereabouts allows her to work her way up 
from Palace kitchen maid to Emperor’s unofficial advisor. 
Boosting the Emperor’s ego is Bing Wen, Lord-in-Waiting and 
Palace Aesthetician, hilariously played by Ted V. Bigornia, 
as he lavishes praise upon his childlike superior.  



Lisa Woo, adeptly portrays Madam Wu, the Emperor’s sister, 
who establishes and regulates the country’s benevolent 
policies while her brother takes credit for them. When the 
Emperor plans to trade Madame Wu as bride to the Emperor of 
Japan in exchange for a dazzling gold wind-up Nightingale, 
Madame Wu learns to take charge of her own life. Alas, the 
fake Nightingale, played with full mechanical energy by 
Christopher Juan, breaks. 

Xiao Hai (Matt Ono), a fisherman in love with Mei Lin, 
plots a revolt against the selfish Emperor to demand more 
food for the people.  Excellent throughout, he reveals the 
essence of his soul to Mei Lin in “The Girl I Know,” a 
beautiful love song.  

Mention must also be made of the powerful dance near the 
end of Act Two between Death (Minseob Yeom) and the 
Nightingale. All in all, “Song of the Nightingale” is a 
fantastic production, worthy of well-deserved shout outs to 
the entire cast and creative team for integrating a 
seamless performance. Full Speed Ahead! 


